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.02/07/19  
S. BATESON XXN - IN CAMERA

3349

It appears that on 22 September 2003, Mr Swindells had a 
discussion with Ms Gobbo about a threat that had been made 
to Gobbo by Veniamin.  Do you say you weren't aware of that 
at the time?---I don't know.  I don't know whether I was 
aware of it at the time.  I certainly am aware of it now.

Yeah, all right.  You don't know that there was a meeting 
between Simon Overland, Mr Purton, Andy Allen and 
Mr Swindells on the same day as that, at around 2 pm, after 
Mr Swindells spoke to Ms Gobbo at court?---I think it's 
Mr Swindells.

I'm sorry?---I think it's Mr Swindells, that's how you 
pronounce his name.

I'm sorry, have I got it wrong?---That's all right.  
"Swindells" always makes me think of him being nefarious, 
or in some way - - - 

We wouldn't want that impression to be created.  Swindells, 
I'm sorry.  So you weren't or were you aware, because it 
seems that there are very senior members of Victoria 
Police, Overland, Purton, Allen, Swindells, at 2 pm, after 
this court appearance where Gobbo is spoken to by 
Swindells, having discussions on that very day, one assumes 
about including these sorts of matters?---M'mm.

That wasn't conveyed to you at the time?---Well, I don't 
have a recollection of it being conveyed to me at that 
time.

Righto.  Do you recall, at any time around the period that 
you started at Purana, there being any discussions about 
Ms Gobbo, her role, what she was doing, between you and 
senior members of Victoria Police?---No, I don't.

As far as you were concerned, you were aware of her 
potential involvement/association, but you say there were 
no sort of formal discussions about her, her role, 
et cetera?---Not that I recall, no.  I think it's important 
to note as a Detective Sergeant there were several of us in 
Purana and we all had a role to play.

Yes?---Where I would hope the people that were sitting 
perhaps at Andy Allen's level would know, would be across 
all the detail.

VPL.0018.0001.2394
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.02/07/19  
S. BATESON XXN - IN CAMERA

3411

Okay.  All right.  Can I ask you about an entry in your day 
book on 15 September 2004.  It says it's at 10.40 am.  It 
seems to be, "Spoke to Hutch", and it seems to be, "CORE 
may be able to record legal calls if, and only if, Mr Allen 
pushes it with CORE Intel".  Does that ring a bell?---No.  
Could you bring that note up or can I look for it? 

Can we put that up.  Thanks.  Take a look at that note, at 
10.40?---Yes.

I take it you know who Hutch is?---Yes.

And who is Hutch?---He was employed by Corrections - he 
still may be.

Can you think of his name?---Hutchinson.

That'd be a good - that'd be a fair bet, I suppose?---I 
just can't remember his Christian name, I'm sorry.

Were you seeking to access telephone calls between lawyers 
and their clients?---By this stage we had - some Intel came 
in that  was abusing her legal 
professional privilege and facilitating calls - - -

COMMISSIONER:  Just a minute, please.  We'll just take that 
from the record and could you be shown the flash card for 
that person, please.  Yes, it's Solicitor 2.  If you could 
refer to that - so you can repeat it now, but refer to it 
as "Solicitor 2"?---Yes, by this stage I believe we'd had 
some Intel that Solicitor 2 had been abusing her legal 
professional privilege and facilitating calls from the 
prison between Williams and the likes of Tony Mokbel.

MR WINNEKE:  So as a consequence, what you did was to speak 
to Hutch, with a view to seeing if you could listen to 
telephone calls?---If he could record them.

Peter Hutchison; is that right?---It could be Peter.  Yeah, 
actually, that does ring a bell.

What you discovered was that legal calls could be listened 
to, but only if Mr Allen pushes it?---Yeah, I think it was 
a bit more than that.  I think what Hutch was conveying to 
me was that there was the technical possibility of having 
that done.

VPL.0018.0001.2456
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you with information?---Yeah, I think on half a dozen or so 
occasions, yes.

And she provided you with information which you acted on as 
an investigator of criminal activity?---Yeah, I was 
particularly interested in the money laundering from some 
of these criminal barristers and solicitors.  I was 
concerned that they were accepting fees that came from 
proceeds of crimes knowingly and in doing so, I think, were 
liable for criminal offences.  So I was definitely 
interested in the criminal offending by that small number 
of barristers and solicitors.  So when she spoke to me 
about that, it definitely piqued my interest.

In effect she was becoming your informer?---She provided me 
with information.  I don't want to, you know, pick hairs.  
Ultimately by definition at that time was around when you 
start to task people to obtain information on your behalf 
that would fit that definition, but there's no doubt she 
provided me with information, yes.

I don't know if we're splitting hairs, but an informer 
isn't a person who is tasked.  An informer may be tasked, 
but an informer provides information, a human 
source?---Ultimately the definition I think at that time 
was around someone who is tasked with obtaining 
information, but I do agree with you that she could also 
fit a more general description of an informer because she 
did provide me with information that she believed would be 
kept confidential.

And you had run informers before, I take it, in your 
time?---Look, limited.  It wasn't my strong suit.  I was 
much more an up-front type of Detective, I wasn't good in 
the shadows.  There was some really good, qualified people 
in Victoria Police to do that work.

The SDU had commenced by then, hadn't it?---I'm not sure, 
but it was around about that time, if not a bit earlier.  
But my strong suit was certainly tapping on people's doors 
and asking overtly.  I wasn't really one that was 
comfortable operating covertly.

All right.  So I take it you then would have spoken to 
people who had more experience with covert information 
sources?---Well, I certainly talked to Gavan Ryan about 
this information and ultimately, as we know, she was 
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ultimately managed by the SDU, people with great experience 
and great knowledge in this area.

Mr Ryan said that he recalled having a discussion with you 
about Ms Gobbo.  "He came into my office and stated that 
Ms Gobbo seemed to want to provide information about the 
underworld and defence lawyers representing them."  Do you 
accept that?  That's what Mr Ryan says?---Certainly from my 
point of view she concentrated on providing information 
around those small cadre of lawyers, so I agree with that 
proposition.  The terms of her providing information more 
broadly about the underworld I'm not sure I'd agree with, 
but certainly from my experience she seemed willing to 
provide me with information that dealt directly with 
lawyers engaging in criminal activity.

She told you about George Williams, didn't she?---She told 
me - she mentioned George Williams in the context of legal 
fees being generated by fraudulent activity at the behest 
of criminal lawyers.

George Williams would well and truly fall within the 
category of an underworld figure, wouldn't 
he?---Absolutely, but I didn't really care too much about 
George.  I cared about whether that was at the behest of 
those criminal lawyers.

In any event, have you spoken to Mr Ryan recently?---I 
speak to him occasionally on the phone.  We're just talking 
about how we're going, supporting each other.  We haven't 
spoken directly about the evidence.

When was the last time you spoke to him?---I got a text 
from him yesterday, actually.

When was the last time you spoke to him?---Maybe the 
weekend.

The weekend?---Yeah.

The day before or the day before that?---I can't really 
recall, but we have been - Gavan and I are great friends.  
I have the greatest respect for Gavan Ryan and we're in 
regular contact.

Have you seen his statement?---No, I have not.
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recall that conversation at all.  My recollection of that 
time is that that was taken out of my hands, and I'm not 
quite sure how I became aware of it, but at one stage 
there, I think the last meeting - the second last meeting I 
have with her, I ask her to find out some more information 
about a stolen car driven - apparently being driven by 
Solicitor 2, a $300,000 Porsche, and I also asked her to 
find out any more information about how  was 
getting paid by bookmakers.  So when I start to task her, I 
certainly, in my mind - - -

COMMISSIONER: Excuse me just a minute.  Mr Winneke, should 
we have that name of - - -

MR WINNEKE:  I think he does have a - - -

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, I know who he is, but - - -

MR WINNEKE:  Barrister 1, I'm told.

COMMISSIONER:  He already has a name?

MR WINNEKE:  Yes.

Barrister 1 was never charged with any offence, was 
he?---No, much to my chagrin.

In any event, that may or may not be the case, but you 
didn't gather evidence to charge him with any offence?---I 
thought we were close.  I made some recommendations that he 
was charged.  That wasn't accepted.

COMMISSIONER:  I think we better remove the name and just 
put "barrister".  So I direct that that be removed and just 
"barrister" be published in the transcript, and the name, 
of course, can't be published.

MR WINNEKE:  I take it from what you said then that you did 
in fact task her to get information?---I did in that last 
meeting, and I think that's reflected in the chronology of 
my notes.  I didn't get that information back and by that 
stage, I believe, looking back now, I'm not quite sure how 
this came about, by that stage - she rings me, actually, 
and this is indicated in my notes, and says she is going to 
meet with Detective Sergeant Mansell.  I say to her, "Go 
right ahead."  And then that meeting occurs and I think 
from that process on I know she is being transferred into 
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the management of the SDU, although I don't remember clear 
conversations about it, but it was around about that time 
when I was trying to get Barrister 1 examined before the 
ACC, unsuccessfully, that I was more than happy for her to 
be managed by the experts.

At no stage did you, in the period from 23 March right 
through to August, register her as an informer?---No, I 
didn't.

At no stage in that period did you speak to the SDU?---No.

And despite, if we accept what Mr Ryan says, and I'm not 
suggesting that we do, the assertion that he makes, that he 
told you to introduce her to the SDU, you say you didn't do 
so?---No, that I believe, and I understand now that was 
done by members of the Drug Squad.

In that conversation on the 23rd, you said that Solicitor 2 
was bad mouthing her to Williams et al, Barrister 1 was 
earning 5,500 a day and would not attend court if not paid.  
Also stated that none of the barristers involved could be 
trusted and that any approaches to potential witnesses 
should not be made through them.  That's the information 
that she provided you with on 23 March?---Yes.

Not particularly significant information, as far as you 
were concerned?---No, nothing particularly startling in 
that.

Did you think, though, that it was somewhat extraordinary 
that this woman would be contacting you and making these 
sorts of statements?---Well, look, extraordinary in the 
part that I hadn't had a barrister approach me in that 
fashion before in my career, but not extraordinary in the 
way that I'd had many, many associates of criminal figures 
approach me in such a fashion.  So when you look at her 
dual roles that are quite clear when we look at her 
complexity, if she was just a barrister, yes, I'd go, "Yes, 
that is extraordinary", but she's not, she's more than 
that, she's an associate, and many, many associates 
approached me with information about their associates 
during those years.

Do you know that she attended Homicide Squad functions 
around this time?---No, I don't.  I did hear that testimony 
via the live streaming but I don't recall that.
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In any event, you meet her again on 4 June in South 
Melbourne?---Yes.

And you can't recall how it was arranged, but she told you 
about a private investigator who'd been employed by 
Solicitor 2 to review your work, is that right?---Yes, and 
also, as I understand - that is a direct quote from my 
notes, but he'd also allegedly been employed to follow us, 
as Detectives.

You understand that Solicitor 2 had been charged, in May of 
2005, with criminal offences concerning the possession of a 
firearm?---I don't remember the date, but I do remember she 
was charged with that offence.

And we understand from your chronology that Ms Gobbo was in 
fact acting for her.  She wanted to speak to, I think, 
another barrister but wasn't available so Ms Gobbo ended up 
attending to her, is that right?---What - is that date in 
my chronology?

I think it is.  Just excuse me.  10 May Solicitor 1 is 
arrested?---Yes, I see that.  That is from Michelle 
Kerley's diary, yes, I've got that.  

You would have been aware of that, I assume, wouldn't 
you?---I was certainly aware of arrest but, as I say, I'm 
not sure that I was aware that Ms Gobbo represented her, 
but no doubt - - -

Did you ask her where she was getting this information 
from?---I don't know if I asked, but it was clearly asked.  
I don't know if I asked her that question, but it was clear 
to me and my belief now, as it was then, that it was coming 
predominantly from  - from Solicitor 2.

COMMISSIONER:  We'll remove that name from the 
record?---Sorry Commissioner.  

MR WINNEKE:  The probability is that you were aware that it 
was coming from her and whether or not it was acting for 
her or speaking to her, it wouldn't have been a matter of 
great concern to you, you were happy to get the information 
and you acted upon the information?---I didn't consider for 
one moment that that information was coming from legal 
instructions.
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But you did know that Gobbo had turned up to advise her 
when she was arrested at St Kilda?---I don't know that I 
knew, but even if I did that was in relation to the 
possession of a firearm, so, yes, I didn't for one second - 
and certainly the context of the conversation was that 
these things were being told to Ms Gobbo not under the 
guise of providing legal instruction or legal advice.

All right.  In any event, she also told you about Solicitor 
2 having a caveat on George Williams' own property that is 
not restrained?---Yes.

She told you about Solicitor 2 buying a Porsche - a 
$300,000 Porsche and a motorbike?---She told me she was 
living at Tony Mokbel's apartment and that she - other 
things, of course.

You knew she was representing Mokbel?---I knew she had.  I 
don't know that I was conscious of her representing him at 
that time.

Did you bother to find out whether she was or not?---I 
didn't.  Once again, this information, I believe, was 
coming from Solicitor 2, not directly from Mr Mokbel.

Did you know that she was also acting for George Williams 
at about the same time?---I don't.

Around April 2005, at committal?---No, I don't recall that, 
but once again this information, I am certain, was not 
coming from George Williams or Tony Mokbel, it was coming 
from Solicitor 2.

That's your belief, is it?---Strong belief.

Did you ask her?---I'm sure - looking back now, I'm sure 
the context of the conversation was really clear.  I have a 
strong belief that I'm not mistaken.  I can't remember 
exactly asking her, but it was clear to me that it was 
coming from Solicitor 2.

In any event the information was clearly adverse to the 
interests of George Williams for whom she was 
acting?---Possibly, yes.

That wasn't a matter of - - -?---Actually, at that point it 
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does come a little bit further on, when he's taken out a 
dodgy loan, but at that point all that she's told me that 
we've got up to is Solicitor 2 has put a caveat on his 
home, so it is not really adverse to him.  I think when you 
get to 29 June, where she says that George Williams has 
taken out a bodgie loan against that to pay legal fees, 
that's when you - perhaps that proposition becomes real.

I take your point.  In any event, what you do know is that 
she's quite prepared to provide information which is 
contrary to the interests of people she knows, firstly, and 
closely associates with, secondly?---Certainly what piqued 
my interest at that time was how was Barrister 1 and 
Solicitor 2 getting their legal fees, because it was my 
strong belief that they were getting paid on the proceeds 
of crime, remembering we had every asset of Carl Williams 
restrained, every future asset of Carl Williams restrained, 
there's no possible way that they could be getting paid.  
And as I later find out, Barrister 1 is getting paid at 
least $100,000 in two separate cheques from bookmakers.

That was according to Gobbo?---No, we actually executed a 
search warrant on his clerks and found those cheques.

Based on information provided by Gobbo?---Correct.

The fact that you were speaking to Nicola Gobbo, I take it, 
was something which your superior officers were aware 
of?---Certainly, as you'll see by my chronology and notes, 
I kept Gavan Ryan informed after every contact.

Would it surprise you to know that Mr Purton's diary 
records attending - on 6 June 2005 records him attending a 
Task Force Purana meeting with, apparently Simon Overland, 
SO, and PS, Phil Swindells, June, where there were 
discussions relating to a solicitor about money laundering 
which involved gambling and Nicola Gobbo, to meet with 
Stuart Bateson?---It wouldn't surprise me.  We work in a 
hierarchical organisation.  I would expect that Gavan 
wouldn't keep that information to himself.

You wouldn't expect him to?---No.

And it wouldn't surprise you that the higher ups were aware 
of it?---Not at all.

You meet with her on a number of occasions.  29 June is one 
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of them.  You've mentioned that.  And you met with her on 
14 September 2005?---No, I don't think so.  I get a call 
from her on 14 September.

I withdraw that?---And that's when she tells me that she's 
going to be meeting with Steve Mansell of the MDID.

Commissioner, I think we've probably got to a point in time 
where - - -

COMMISSIONER:  You've gone about as far as you can go at 
the moment.

MR WINNEKE:  I think we've got to just about the point of 
registration, which is probably reasonably neat, 
Commissioner, given the time, so I think if we can cease 
the evidence of Mr Bateson now.  He'll be back in due 
course - unless there's any cross-examination at this 
stage.

COMMISSIONER:  Is there any cross-examination at this stage 
or are people content to reserve their right?

MR NATHWANI:  We're in the Commissioner's hands.  If I was 
to deal with this period I think I'd be about 15 to 20 
minutes, but it is ultimately a matter for you.

COMMISSIONER:  Do you have a preference?

MR NATHWANI:  I'm happy to get on with it now, seeing as 
we're ready to deal with it, Of course bearing in mind the 
shorthand writers, using the same empathy as Mr Winneke.

COMMISSIONER:  Ms Wallace, I'm not sure if you have got 
leave to cross-examine?

MS WALLACE:  No, Your Honour, we reserve that right if we 
can to a later date and consider our position.

COMMISSIONER:  All right.  Mr Chettle, do you have much?

MR CHETTLE:  I do, but I'll do it later, Commissioner.  I'm 
prepared to wait.  By the time Mr Nathwani finishes we 
won't have any time anyway.

COMMISSIONER:  And there's not much point doing any 
re-examination until the evidence is finished.
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"Your Honour, I can't for the life of me see how that could 
be" so I think that's Lovitt.  The Chief Magistrate's 
response, "I take it, Mr Lovitt, I have to go back through 
it, but the evidence for this matter is dealt with in a 
closed session, of course, and some matters were let back 
in and others were left out."  Mr Lovitt responds:  "I 
understand that."  His Honour:  "That's been left out.  To 
assist you I can't recall the precise reason why the name 
was left out but it was".  Mr Lovitt:  "It's not of great 
moment."  The magistrate responds:  "But at this stage 
certainly Mr Bateson can't answer that question because 
I've ruled on it in that session.  I'm not saying that on 
no further reflection on his part or Mr Horgan's part or an 
application on my part that can be changed, but that's the 
way it stands at the moment."  Mr Lovitt responds:  "Your 
Honour, I must say we certainly seem, I don't know and I 
don't care, but it just seems odd to me that it was crossed 
out."  His Honour says:  "It must be innocuous."  Does that 
jog any memories of what happened?---Yes, I think that's 
consistent with the testimony I gave earlier and thank you 
for finding that transcript.

So in effect you went through the usual legal means PII for 
a judicial officer to determine whether your application 
had any force and in the circumstances it did?---Yes.

The next day Ms Gobbo calls you and thanks you for 
keeping - - -

COMMISSIONER: Did you want to tender this?

MR NATHWANI:  Yes, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  It will have to be in two - - -

MR NATHWANI:  I have given it to my friends for Victoria 
Police.  I imagine it will be given the usual redaction.
  
#EXHIBIT 271A - Unredacted extracts of the transcript of
                9/3/2005.  

#EXHIBIT 271B - Redacted extracts of the transcript of
                9/3/2005.

COMMISSIONER:  Is this the Bendigo Magistrates' Court, is 
it?  
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Commission, so I think there is concerns that have been 
well articulated by the High Court.  Back in those days, 
you know, it's possible, looking back on what I was 
thinking at that time, that just as she could be an 
associate and a barrister, a friend and a barrister, she 
could also be informing on the association part of her life 
by providing legal advice.

You're asked questions about Solicitor 2 being arrested for 
contempt.  Do you know that Ms Gobbo appeared for her as 
well?---On the contempt?

Yes?---No, I didn't know that.

Again, if you - and this is a person who is providing you 
with information?---Yep.  Pardon me?  

This is a person - Ms Gobbo is providing you information 
about Solicitor 2, who gets arrested and Ms Gobbo then 
appears for her?---But you can receive information in the 
aspect of a personal relationship that doesn't prohibit 
that and doesn't prohibit it just because you're a lawyer, 
doesn't prohibit you giving that information.  It's not 
protected by legal professional privilege, in my view and 
understanding, if you obtain that information in the midst 
of your personal relationship or your association or you 
overhear it in a bar or you're talking about it over 
coffee.  If the dominant purpose of that information that's 
provided to you is seeking legal advice, then yes, that is 
an issue, but there's two different things there, I think, 
that can coexist.  Complex, no doubt, and certainly, from a 
Victoria Police point of view, we've learnt a lot and moved 
on and changed our procedures.  But I believe, as I sit 
here today, that just because you're a lawyer by profession 
doesn't mean you'll get information that's important to a 
police investigation in the midst of your personal 
relationships, your associations with criminals, 
overhearing it, whether you're standing around in a bar 
having drinks or you're at a party or someone reaches over 
while you're having a drink and tells you something, 
there's a difference.

COMMISSIONER:  I think Mr Winneke was asking a different 
point?---I'm sorry.

That Ms Gobbo had been providing you with information about 
possible criminal behaviour on behalf of Solicitor 2 and 
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then when Solicitor 2 was charged with the possession of 
the firearm, Ms Gobbo acted for her, so that's a different 
point; it's a conflict point.

MR WINNEKE:  Mr Bateson, do you honestly accept that for a 
person who is, in effect, an informer who provides 
information against another person, it's then appropriate 
for that person to go on and act for that person and be 
acting in their best interests, you think that's okay, do 
you?---Well, look, you know, here we are in the Royal 
Commission 16 - 15 years later.  I don't think that that 
would occur again, through the changes of procedures in 
Victoria Police.

Looking back now, you accept that it's not appropriate.  
Back then, you consider that it's appropriate?---Look, as I 
said, I think there's two different things.  Legal 
professional privilege is, in my understanding, confined to 
the dominant purpose test.  You can obtain information 
outside of that, of course.  The complexity of that is what 
we're seeing play out here.

It may be that there are two different concepts, acting in 
a person's best interests and legal professional privilege, 
which might be two different things.  I take it you're not 
talking about the difference between those two concepts, 
are you?---No, I was talking about legal professional 
privilege.

All right.  Thanks very much.

COMMISSIONER:  Did you want to tender any of 
those documents?

MR WINNEKE:  Yes, I do.  I'm going to tender some diary 
entries.  Just excuse me, Commissioner.  I've got a note of 
them.  Commissioner, I can - do you want me to identify 
them now?

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, let's do them now, because the next 
tranche of hearings isn't for a few weeks, so we should be 
able to get them up on the website in a redacted form 
before then.  So there are the witness' diary - - -

MR WINNEKE:  I tender a bundle of Commander Bateson's diary 
entries and I'll tender a bundle of Ms Gobbo's court book 
and diary entries.
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COMMISSIONER:  All right.  The unredacted bundle of 
Mr Bateson's diary entries will be 272A and the redacted 
version to come will be 272B.  
  
#EXHIBIT RC272A - Unredacted bundle of Mr Bateson's diary 

   entries.  

#EXHIBIT RC272B - Redacted bundle of Mr Bateson's diary 
   entries. 

COMMISSIONER:  And Exhibit 273 will be Ms Gobbo's diary and 
court book - - -  

MR WINNEKE:  I think there's diary and day books of 
Mr Bateson and insofar as Ms Gobbo is concerned, I think 
there is a diary and court books, but there's a combination 
of the two.  

COMMISSIONER:  Diary and day books of Mr Bateson it will be 
then and the diary and court books of Ms Gobbo, 273A for 
the unredacted and B for the redacted.  

#EXHIBIT RC273A - Unredacted Diary and day books of 
   Mr Bateson and the diary and court books 
   of Ms Gobbo.

#EXHIBIT RC273B - Redacted Diary and day books of 
       Mr Bateson and the diary and court books 

   of Ms Gobbo. 

COMMISSIONER:  What about the chronology?  Has that been 
tendered?

MR WINNEKE:  It hasn't.  I will tender that also, 
Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  Chronology of Mr Bateson - prepared by 
Mr Bateson - - -

MR WINNEKE:  It is an exhibit, I'm told.

COMMISSIONER:  It is already an exhibit?

MR WINNEKE:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER:  All right.  Thank you.  You're free to go, 
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thank you, Mr Bateson.  You will be informed when we need 
you next.  It will probably be around about 22 July, or not 
long thereafter, I imagine?---Thank you, Commissioner.

<(THE WITNESS WITHDREW)

COMMISSIONER:  There are a few housekeeping matters to 
attend to.  Mr Chettle, I've got your order.

MR CHETTLE:  Thank you, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  Or proposed order.

MR WINNEKE:  Mr Woods is going to deal with these matters, 
Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  Thank you.  The proposed order that 
Mr Chettle seeks is that the evidence of witnesses known as 
Detective Senior Sergeant Jones, Detective Sergeant 
Brennan, Detective Sergeant Klein, Detective Sergeant 
Bourne, Detective Sergeant Stanton and Detective Senior 
Sergeant Curry be given from a remote witness facility 
located at a police complex.  I have been provided with 
reasons supporting the making of that order.  Do any of the 
parties want to speak against it?

MR WOODS:  No, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  In that case, I so order.

MR CHETTLE:  Thank you, Commissioner.

MR WOODS:  Commissioner, this can be done in open hearing, 
albeit it will be quite brief.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.

--- 
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